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June 9, 2001


The Annual Meeting of the Board of Directors of Hunting Retriever Club, Inc. was held on Saturday, June 9, 2001 at the Holiday Inn Express in Memphis, Tennessee.

I  CALL TO ORDER: HRC President, Glenn Stelly, called the meeting to order at 8:45 A.M.  Mark Squires was introduced and gave the Invocation.   President Stelly explained that those attending had been given a copy of last year’s minutes and board members were instructed to review them prior to approval.  



President Stelly explained the Agenda of the Meeting and advised everyone that Roberts Rules of Order would be followed during the meeting. The Guidelines for the National Meeting as printed in the official program was read.  (Copy attached to original Minutes.)  Pete Spangler, Southern Colorado HRC, was introduced as Parliamentarian of the Meeting.

II.  ROLL CALL: Secretary Gibson called the roll and reported the following Eligible Votes:  25 were represented by Board Members; 23 by Elected Board Members, and 26 by Proxy for a total of 74 votes.  She announced a quorum present and a simple majority vote required.  (The Official Roll Call is attached to the original Minutes.) 
III.  READING & APPROVAL OF 2000 MINUTES OF MEETING: Copies of the 2000 Annual Meeting Minutes were distributed to the Delegates. After a short recess to allow the Delegates to review the Minutes, President Stelly asked for any corrections or additions.  Larry McMurry moved to approve the Minutes as corrected, Marcus Bice seconded the motion, which carried.

IV. REPORTS OF COMMITTEES:
A) AUDIT COMMITTEE – Lora Neans, Chairman of the 2001 Audit Committee reported:


“The Audit Committee, consisting of Lora Neans, Eileen Ramponi & Mark Lanier members in good standing with Hunting Retriever Club, Inc., were appointed by HRC President, Glenn J. Stelly, for the purpose of auditing the books and accounts of the Treasurer prior to the Annual Meeting of June 9, 2001, and jointly make the following statement regarding their findings.


We have reviewed specific and general income and expense transactions for the fiscal year ending 5/31/01 and it is our opinion that all entries, accounts and other documentation are appropriate and correct as stated.”


Signed by Lora Neans, Eileen Ramponi & Mark Lanier dated June 9, 2001.  The original report is attached to the original minutes. Carol Freeman moved to accept the Audit Committee Report. Kenneth Champaign seconded the motion that carried unanimously.

B) TREASURER:.  Treasurer Reichman announced that the books were balanced within cents, distributed copies of the Balance Sheet and asked for any questions. Reichman reported that many Field Reps do not send in any or only part of their expenses and asked that they be recognized for this generosity.  Reported that in excess of 13,000 dogs were entered and ran HRC test.  The percent of passes was reported at 63%.  The number of non-HRC dogs was reported as 884 as of this Spring only.  Prior to that the number was not kept.  Approximately 2000 non-HRC dogs ran last year and we need to work hard to reduce this number.  Operating account has approximately $62,000.  Operating CD has approx. in excess of $27,000.  HRC does not owe anyone any money.  Reichman opened the floor for any questions.  Bob Region, Central LA HRC asked about the Foundation and Jim asked that all questions concerning this be refrained until the Foundation Report is given.  Bob Region agreed. Bill Autrey, had a question about the number of non-HRC dogs running, are they Started category?  Reichman answered no they are in all categories.  Glenn Dye, Southern Flight HRC, asked if these non-HRC dogs paid the additional cost of entries and did they join HRC later?  Reichman said these numbers are those that paid the additional fees.  Many clubs may not be charging them.    Copies of the Reports are attached to the original minutes.  Treasurer Reichman provided answers to various questions.    A copy of the Treasurer's Report is attached to the original minutes.



C) HRC FOUNDATION, INC. - President, Pete Stritzinger, gave a handout for everyone to read why the Foundation exists.  Pete discussed the meeting with the Executive meeting on Friday and that there were no changes made.  One additional scholarship will be awarded this year because a scholarship was not taken last year. Pete Stritzinger announced the Foundation Board of Directors as himself, Will Gurton, Claudene Christopher, Glenn Stelly, Don Ley DVM, Kathy Gibson, Larry McMurry & C. Michael Davis.  Treasurer Reichman reported that the Foundation bank account has $26,708 also one certificate of deposit of $20,000.  The cost of the Foundation to HRC is zero.  Funds for the Foundation come from two sources – Sponsors & the HRC Memorial/Honor Program.  Bob Region, Central LA HRC, asked if the checking account is an interest barring account.  Reichman reports that it does accrue interest.  Money is used for the seminars, education and updating the seminar equipment.  Green book available to show all records of contributions since 1996.  Pete Stritzinger asked Claudene Christopher to read the Memorial report.  Claudene reports that in 1997 there were 39 contributions for $1695.  1998 38 for total of $1675, 1999 91 for $3083 and in 2000 there were 180 contributions for a total of $4795.20.  Pete Stritzinger reports someone had approached him about leaving HRC some money in his or her will.  Pete said this is not a problem in that to do this, all you need is the tax ID number.     


The Foundation has awarded Texas A & M $1,500 for research.  

Scholarships were increased for 2001 to 6, $1,500 scholarships and a seventh scholarship in Philip Freeman’s memory.    Foundation President Stritzinger reported that 28 applicants were received and 21 were accepted.  Pete read the names of the 21 qualified applicants that were received.  A drawing was held and the five recipients of the 2001 $1,500 scholarships are:  #1 Eileen Ramponi, Sandusky Bay HRC; #2 Jordon Elzinger, South MI, HRC; #3 Jessica Luna, Central FL HRC; #4 Megan Rasacka, Platte Valley HRC;  #5 Kimberly Long, Bayou HRC; and #6 Paul Wise, Bryan College Station HRC. Pete Stritzinger will notify everyone by mail and scholarship money is mailed directly to the school they will be attending. 

In honor of the memory of Phillip Freeman, Carol Freeman came forward and drew Lisa Ann Murphy’s name, Central FL HRC  for  the Philip Freeman scholarship.  Carol thanked everyone for continuing support.   

          President of Foundation, Pete Stritzinger turned the meeting back over to President Stelly.

D) GRAND HUNT COMMITTEE - Ernie Istre, Grand Hunt Committee chairman, asked Grand Hunt Committee Member, Paul Ramponi to join him for the Grand Report. Don Bryant was not present.  Ernie thanked them for their hard work on the Committee. A Policy and procedure manual is now in place for the Grand. He also extended appreciation to the Executive Committee for allowing the present committee to serve and Administrative Secretary Claudene Christopher for compiling the statistics and information for the Report.  Paul Ramponi thanked everyone for allowing him to serve on the committee.  He reported that there are now 113 Grand Hunting Retriever Champions and gave a breakdown of total numbers of pass statistics.  (Grand Hunt Committee Report is attached to the original minutes).

Paul Ramponi reported on the 2000 Fall Grand in Rend Lake, He thanked event chairman Tim Gibson and Grand Secretary Kathy Gibson for their hard work.
The judges were Mark Lanier, Scott Whitacre, Mike Prechitko and Robert Hines.    There were 133 dogs entered and 22 passed, 7 new grand champions titled.  

Chairman Istre reported on the 2001 Spring Texas Grand hosted by Bryan College Station HRC.   148 champions entered with 50 passes and 13 new champions. Special appreciation was extended to Janet Kimbrough, Lora Neans, Doug Johnson, Max Villa and Don Greene.   The Grand Judges were Scott Whitacre, Lee Woodhouse, Steve Huhn and Robert Hines.  

E) NATIONAL SPONSORS COMMITTEE –Pete Stritzinger, Chairman, and Michael C. Davis reported that the current National Sponsors are Purina, Tri Tronics & Mossy Oak.  There are no new sponsors this year.  Suggested that more members on the committee may help with contacts and board members should send the committee any ideas for new sponsors.


  Michael C. Davis announced there has been some interest from beer companies to sponsor.  UKC has now lifted the restrictions on this at the hunts.  Recognized Brad from Mossy Oak.    


F) NEW CLUB COMMITTEE – Chairman of New Club Committee, Rod Smith was not present and asked Claudene Christopher to give the report.  June 2000 there were 100 HRC Associated clubs. As of June 2001, there are 106 clubs.  6 new Clubs were chartered since 6/1/00:


Lonesome Dove HRC, Texas


Yadkin River Waterfowl HRC, North Carolina


Pan Handle HRC, Sydney NE


Eastern Iowa HRC,


Marsh and Meadow HRC, MN




Horicon Marsh HRC, WI 


16 new club packages were sent out.


A new procedure for handling New Club package requests is that the information on the inquiry will be send to the appropriate Field Representative for qualification as to the need and feasibility of a new club in the specific area.  This information is sent on to Claudene.  6 new clubs is very strong for the year.

G) PUBLIC RELATIONS COMMITTEE: Public Relations Committee Chairman, Marty Davis reported that last year was the first the Public Relations Committee members were brought to the National Meeting as a group and thanked the Executive Committee for doing so.  Guidelines were set and goals have been met.  Nineteen percent of clubs are getting reports in to the magazine.  Newsletters need to be sent to PR members. New member packets will be on next CD.  

The Committee met on Friday, June 8 and accomplished a great deal.  Jon Butler  brought one of  two new display units that can be used by the Clubs at events such as DU, Hunter Expos, etc.  Request forms will be developed and the clubs will be held accountable for the displays.  Jon Butler will take care of scheduling the displays.  Pete Stritzinger will check on insurance for the two displays.

The Committee met with Steve VanDuine of UKC regarding Regional Reports publication process and Chairman Davis has prepared a written detail guideline document for distribution to the Clubs for article input to their PR Representative

Mr. Davis requested that clubs work hard in getting club reports to the PR committee.
        H) RUNNING RULES COMMITTEE - Bob Brundrett, Chairman of the Running Rules Committee, was not present.  David Cooper stepped in to give the Running Rules committee report. All regions were in attendance except for three.  The committee validated 22 running rules that had been submitted.  The Rulebook is in the process of being cleaned up so it is consistent throughout.

V.  REPORTS OF OFFICERS:

PRESIDENT:  President Stelly thanked all of the Committees Members for their fine work, citing they directly influence and impact the credibility of the HRC Program.  Recognized Eileen Ramponi, Carol Freeman and Claudene Christopher for their hard organizing the National meeting.  President Stelly thanked his other Executive Committee members, Larry McMurry, Jim Riechman, and Kathy Gibson for their support and help these past two years.

       RUNNING RULES CHARTER – cleaned up charter and thanked the running rules committee for their help.  Also, cleaned up the bi-laws wording.  

JUDGES/HANDLERS SEMINAR - President Stelly noted that HRC purchased over $7,000 worth of equipment for the Seminars during the past year.  He expressed sincere appreciation to Tim Gibson, Paul Ramponi and Bill Rath as innovators of the wonderful new format for the Seminar, for lending the use of their personal equipment and for the countless hours put into the development of the new Seminar and service as Seminar Instructors.

ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY – 

President Stelly expressed appreciation to Claudene for her work ethic and support given to HRC’s members, Clubs and the Executive Committee.  The HRC website is the best in the retriever world and many thanks to Claudene for taking care of the website.  HRC is now also approving their HRC judges and Claudene has taken on the task of keeping up with this duty.  We presently have over 600 judges in our program and we all need to encourage others to start judging. 

FIELD REPRESENTATIVES - President Stelly applauded the dedication and work of the Field Representatives   He reminded the Board that one of the responsibilities of the Field Representatives is to uphold the HRC & UKC Rules & Policies.  Field Rep’s can now ask someone to step in to assist them if they are unable to attend and event.  The Field Rep’s should act in a professional manner and they continue to have the backing of the Executive Committee.  

In conclusion, President Stelly acknowledged the loss of Fred Miller of UKC, and recognized the relationship with UKC which continues to be strong.  He reminded everyone of the scholarships HRC offers through the HRC Foundation.  He stated that the thousands of miles traveled this last year judging, attending judge’s seminars, and running his dog in the States and Canada was well worth the time and effort.  The success of HRC is due to the commitment of the HRC members and our democratic organization. 

VICE PRESIDENT: Vice President, Larry McMurry thanked the Executive Committee, Administrative Secretary and Board Members for their support during the past year.  Commented on the loss of Fred Miller and thanked Omar for giving us the opportunity for HRC.  Changing of the guard at UKC has been a good transition.  The executive committee trip to Kalamazoo last spring was a huge success and all that attended felt good about the meeting with the new President of UKC, Wayne Cavanaugh.  Attended many new clubs at their Preliminary hunts.  Mr. McMurry said no matter  where you go in HRC you always hear good dog stories and meet many new friends.  


   Stated to maintain a standard at the hunt test we must maintain good judges and the new updated judging seminars will improve this.  


   Club Presidents need to look at the new running rules proposals closely and talk about these changes with their club members.  
    


In conclusion he thanked the Board members for attending the meeting and thanked the other Executive Committee members for their support, hard work, and dedication.

SECRETARY:  Secretary Kathy Gibson thanked the Board for their support these past two years.  She expressed appreciation to other Executive Committee for their support and team approach.  She expressed the open phone lines and e-mail has been a huge benefit to HRC members.  A huge thanks was given to Administrative Secretary Christopher for all her help, hard work and support that she has given Secretary Gibson personally these past two years. She also thanked her husband, Tim Gibson, for his support.


These past years she had the opportunity to train and run dogs in her region and outside the region and there are many new started dogs coming on and the Started title is a huge help.  All members should continue to encourage new members to join HRC.  The new equipment and new judging seminar is going to help promote HRC. During these past two years she also served as Grand Hunt Treasurer for the Fall 1999 Grand at Rend Lake, Spring 2000 Grand at Mossy Oak and Fall 2000 Grand at Rend Lake.  


In conclusion, she hopes that open communication will continue between all Board members and the Executive Committee.  Also, stressed to all club presidents the need to continue to communicate with their club members via newsletters to keep them in touch with what is going on.  Again, she thanked everyone and wished them a great year.  

VI.  OTHER REPORTS:

ADMINISTRATIVE SECRETARY: Administrative Secretary Christopher expressed the pleasure of working with the Executive Committee and acknowledged their hard work these past two years.  Mrs. Christopher also expressed what a pleasure it is to work with Steve VanDuine at UKC.  She also reviewed the documents provided to each Board Member on CD in their Annual Meeting notebooks.  She stated those anyone needing the information in another format, zip disk, floppy disk or by hard copy for those that do not have computer access, will be accommodated.  The Club Hunt Program is in Access 1997 and some people are having a hard time reading the disk on Access 2000, so she is waiting to upgrade.   She told Board members to disregard all other CD’s. 

The 2001 minutes will be burned on a CD and sent at a later date as soon as Secretary Gibson gets them to her.  Judges list needs to be submitted to UKC for approval after Mrs. Christopher approves them.    All Purina orders still go to Secretary Gibson, please give her enough time to process - 4 weeks.  Also, Gibson will be taking the Winchester orders, which take 4 weeks to process. The new price for Winchester poppers is $76.30/case with buy 3 get one free.  Clubs can e-mail Mrs. Christopher their hunt premium and she can post it on the web.  HRC’s new address for the web site is: www.huntingretrieverclub.org.  We also have obtained the web site name hunting retriever.org to protect our site.  We are getting about 5000 hits a month.  There were over 400 hundred hits a day during the Spring Grand.  The web site is a service site.  Everything on the CD can be found on the web site.  Soon there will be space available on the web site for clubs to have a web page.

January 1, 2001, HRC is in charge of judges and all questions concerning judges should be directed to Mrs. Christopher.  Currently there are 471 licensed judges. 91 have been approved to apprentice started.  97 have been approved to apprentice seasoned or finished.  There are 80 licensed upland judges and there are 22 applying to apprentice.  She expressed that we need to recognize our judges and all clubs need to reimburse judges gas mileage to their hunt and if possible provide then present judges gifts.

The amount of individual memorial contributions is not disclosed to anyone.  A special thank you to Lora and Daryl Neans for their generosity and because of them the memorial fund was started.  A beautiful green book is kept with all the memorials.  The memorial contributions are tax deductible.         

There have been 4000 new and renewal memberships sent out since last year.  Membership drive has been under way this past year to reach members with expired memberships.   Out of the 600 cards sent out there are 103 members that have rejoined. Members can now join for two years.  UKC will send out a magazine and rulebook and then they notify the executive secretary who issues membership cards.  Renewal membership cards are being sent again.  

 HRC should consider offering a lifetime memberships to members.  A cost of $350 has been suggested. She asked everyone to consider this.

500-1000 point club- (42) 500-point club requests have been processed and (8) 1000-point club.  There are 20 members of the 1000-point club and 177 members of the 500-point club.  Stats given.

In conclusion, Claudene thanked Janet Kimbrough for helping this past winter with a major mailing.  Thanks were given to Carol Freeman, Marie Westbury, and Rita Summers for helping with national meeting registration.  Again, she thanked everyone and said to call her if she can help him or her with anything. 

       PURINA:  Karl Gunzer was unable to attend.

NATIONAL SEMINAR INSTRUCTOR – Tim Gibson said the seminar continues to evolve with the participation from the Field Rep’s.  He wants them to continue to communicate ideas about the seminar.  The seminar is to benefit the judges and a lot of thought goes into the seminar with feedback from everyone.  We evaluate the retrievers by the rules and guidelines, the rulebook and the seminar.  Tim will be sending a new CD to the Field Rep’s with the seminar updates.  Mr. Gibson thanked Ed Thibodeaux for giving the judges seminar on Friday at the National meeting.  At the Field Representative meeting on Friday considerable time was spent reviewing the rulebook and insuring that the philosophy and purpose of HRC are reinforced by what is presented in the Seminar.

UNITED KENNEL CLUB, INC.  –Steve Van Duine said it was a pleasure attending the National meeting and being a part of this professional relationship with HRC.  He stated there have been many new changes at UKC with the new ownership. Wayne Cavanaugh is a very progressive thinker. He stated that UKC values the relationship they have with HRC and hopes this can continue.  He wants everyone to know that problems in the past are in the past.  We are starting fresh and are continuing to build on the positive.    

A)  NATIONAL UKC/HRC AMBASSADOR:  Omar Driskill talked about the 7 Honorary members.  He said he wants to bring up Andy Johnson as another Honorary, HRC #5.  He will bring this up again in new business. President Stelly presented Mr. Driskill with a plaque to honor him.  Mr. Driskill thanked everyone.   

VII.   OLD BUSINESS: Claudene Christopher stated there was an error in the 1999 Minutes which have been corrected to read: 
Rod Smith (not Walt Bumgardner) moved that the President appoint a Committee to investigate and initiate a requirement for owners of dogs participating in HRC tests to be members of HRC.

VIII.  NEW BUSINESS: Jason Smothers of W. TN HRC held discussion about having a beer company as national sponsor.  He feels HRC should have the Board of Directors vote on the issue of alcohol/tobacco sponsorship.  Michael C. Davis explained this could be a major amount of money.  Jason Smothers made a motion to vote on this issue.  Carl Nock, FL HRC, said it would not be fair for him to vote without talking to his club members.  Pete Stritzinger stated we should refrain from doing anything with sponsors at this time.  Jason Smothers agreed to table the motion.  Janet Kimbrough feels this motion should be taken to the clubs for a vote and the motion should stand.  Jason Smothers made a motion that this issue should be presented to the members for a vote about this national sponsorship.  Motion stands. Kenneth Champaign suggested the motion be changed to take the vote to club members.  Walter Bumgardner had some discussion on this sponsorship and wanted a preliminary show of hands to see who would be in favor.  Lyn Dye feels club members should decide.  Jason Smothers has different feelings and does not want to decide for his club.  He reminded us that HRC is a family organization and was very adamant about this issue.  Jason restated his motion.  Vote was taken.  71 in favor of issue to be taken to clubs members for a vote and 0 opposed.  Motion carries.  President Stelly said club representatives will take this back to the clubs and a vote will be taken at the next national meeting.  

G.A. Dubard, Lake Charles HRC brought up his club’s concern about safety and the loudness of factory poppers used in HRC tests.  He suggested HRC clubs be allowed to use primer poppers in hunt tests, and wanted HRC to make a policy statement that effective June 2002, only primer loads will be used.  Tim Boies, CO agreed and pointed out the financial benefits of using primer loads.  Bob Region, Central LA HRC said we are making a mistake using poppers when training, and did not want to see HRC discontinue the use of poppers.  Bob Huschle, RUHRC used primer poppers in a Colorado hunt, then brought the idea back to his club and reported that a survey showed 88% of handlers using primer poppers in an RU hunt liked them.  Scott Whitacre, Old Hatchie HRC asked if HRC had a definition of a popper.  Marcus Bice, Old South HRC mentioned that the rulebook states a shot must be fired when a bird is thrown.  Carl Nock, Central FL HRC asked how we know poppers cause premature deafness in retrievers. Roger Morton asked if there was a motion on the floor.  Bill Autrey, Central LA HRC said the poppers were part of the hunt test realism, and questioned whether dropping the use of factory poppers would lead to white coats in the field.  G.A. Dubard made a motion that all clubs for the next year have the option of using either poppers or primers, but not both at the same hunt, and at the next annual meeting we come back and discuss this again.  This motion will not affect the use of shot flyers.  Mark Lanier seconded the motion.  Mike Witt said using poppers would not cause long-term problems.  Bob Steiner, Michigan HRC indicated he believed using only factory-loaded poppers was recommended because of a vote from the 1992 national meeting.  Mr. Steiner expressed his concern with the inconsistency in hunt tests by using different type popper loads.  Carol Freeman called the question.  Motion passed, 39 to 31.  

On behalf of Omar Driskill, President Stelly asked someone for a motion to make Andy Johnson an honorary lifetime HRC member.  Carol Freeman made a motion to that effect, and Bob Region seconded it.  No discussion was held.  By secret ballot, the motion passed – no one opposed.

Paul Ramponi, Sandusky Bay HRC made a rulebook clarification about the scoring of the Grand hunt on page 39.  The current “four judge” scoring system was reviewed.  New wording was suggested to clarify the points systems as follows:  

If four or more Judges are used and the field is split where each test has two judges, the retriever must earn a minimum score of one point from each of the judges for a total of two (2) points to advance to the second test. At the conclusion of the second test, the scores from the first two tests are combined and must equal a minimum total of six (6) points to advance to the third test. Scores from the first two tests do not carry forward.  At the conclusion of the third test, the retriever must earn a minimum of two (2) points from at least one of the two Judges, or a combined score of three (3) points to advance to the fourth test. At the conclusion of the fourth test, the retriever must again earn a minimum of two (2) points from at least one of the two Judges, or a combined score of three (3) points to advance. The scores from the third and fourth tests must equal a total minimum score of seven (7) points to pass to the fifth test. If the retriever receives a combined score from both judges of two (2) points or less in either the third of fourth test, it will not advance. Scores from tests three and four do not carry forward. The fifth series (Upland) is judged on a pass/fail basis.  Any retriever receiving a score of zero (0) from any one judge in any test will not advance.

Jason Smothers, West TN HRC suggested that clubs adopt-a-pothole with their extra money.  

Kenneth Champagne, LA made a motion that we accept $ 350 as a lifetime HRC membership fee, which would include a family membership.  HRC Treasurer Jim Reichman suggested that since we have not looked into the financial aspect of this, we table it until further study.  C. Michael Davis suggested limiting the number of lifetime memberships.  Kenny Champagne restated the motion to the effect that the HRC Executive Committee do a feasibility study of lifetime memberships.  Brian McCann seconded the motion.  Motion carried.

IX ELECTION OF OFFICERsS: President Stelly turned the meeting over to the chairman of the nominations committee, Walt Bumgardner, who introduced the other committee members as follows:  Doug Johnson, SIHRC; Carl Nock, Central Fl HRC; John Sinclair, Kingston Area;  and Peter Spangler, Southern Colorado HRC.  The slate of candidates were introduced as follows:  Glenn Stelly, President; Larry McMurry, Vice-President; Kathy Gibson, Secretary, and Jim Reichman, Treasurer.  No position was contested.  Walt Bumgardner called for a vote of acclamation to elect the candidates.  The BOD voted by unanimous voice to elect the slate of candidates.  President Stelly thanked the BOD for the vote of confidence.

X. PRESENTATIONS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS – President Stelly presented a lifetime membership plaque to Omar Driskill.  Omar presented the HRC Executive Committee and Administrative Secretary Claudene Christopher with a plaque.  President Stelly presented an appreciation plaque to each field rep and member of the running rules committee.

XI.  ADJOURNMENT:


With no further business to come before the Board of Directors, Pete Stritzinger moved the meeting adjourn.  Bob Black seconded the motion, which carried. The Meeting adjourned at 4:00 P.M.

_____________________________________________
Dated: __________________________

Kathy Gibson

HRC Secretary
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